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STATEMENT OF THE CASE

On June 20, 2013, the above captioned claim came on for a

hearing at Fort Smith, Arkansas.   A pre-hearing conference was

conducted on April 10, 2013, and an amended pre-hearing order was

filed on June 20, 2013.   A copy of the pre-hearing order has been

marked Commission's Exhibit No. 1 and made a part of the record

without objection.

At the pre-hearing conference the parties agreed to the

following stipulations:

1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of this claim.

2.  On all relevant dates, the relationship of employee-

employer-carrier existed between the parties.
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3.  The prior opinions are res judicata and the law of this

claim.

4.  The claimant is permanently and totally disabled.

5.  The respondents admit that the claimant’s current bladder

condition is related to his compensable injury.  The respondents

also admit that they are responsible for reasonable and necessary

medical treatment for his current bladder condition including an

ultra sound recommended by Dr. Kiser in a medical record dated

December 4, 2012, found at Claimant’s Exhibit No.  1.

By agreement of the parties the issues to litigate are limited

to the following:

1.  Whether the claimant is entitled to additional bathroom

modifications.

Claimant’s contentions are:

“(a) Respondents have failed to authorize and
pay for treatment recommended by Dr. Kiser for
the infection to Mr. Knauls bladder and/or
urinary track infection.

(b) Claimant was provided with a walk-in tub
approximately two years ago.  However,
Claimant has found the walk-in tub unit unfit
because he cannot get into the tub without
assistance, and respectfully requests a roll-
in shower, such that he can roll-into the
shower with his wheelchair.”

Respondents’ contentions are:

“Respondents have neither received nor
rejected bills pertaining to bladder
infection.  If the Claimant will provide
records and bills pertaining to bladder
infection then the Respondents will process
this appropriately.  The Respondents have not
received any medical indicating that bathroom
remodeling is reasonable and necessary.
Further, Claimant fails to explain why a
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simple shower attachment to his tub is
insufficient.”

The claimant, in this matter, is a fifty-one-year-old male who

suffered a compensable spinal cord injury in 2001.  The claimant is

confined to a wheelchair and does not have use of his legs.  The

claimant is permanently and totally disabled.  Previously, the

Commission ordered the respondents to perform bathroom

modifications for the claimant in order to accommodate wheelchair

access to a bathroom facility in his home.  The respondents did

make modifications to the claimant’s bathroom facility which

included a walk-in bathtub.  The claimant now asserts that he is

having difficulty using the walk-in bathtub that the respondents

installed.  He has asked the Commission to order the respondents to

modify the bathroom by removing the walk-in tub  and replacing it

with a shower that a wheelchair can be rolled into.

Following is a portion of the claimant’s direct testimony

regarding his current difficulties with the walk-in bathtub:

“Q. Okay.  Could you describe for the Court
your current situation as far as your bathtub?
Just describe physically what it is and what
it looks like.

A. Well, the bathroom in my house is -- it's a
bathtub.  It's about 4 feet tall and I'm about
4 feet tall sitting in the chair.  And when I
raise up to put my hands -- I have to put my
hands on the bathtub and lift myself over the
tub to put myself through the tub, the
opening.  And once I get up to put -- for that
and if I am up there, I have to jam my hand to
the other side to catch my weight before I sit
myself down in the tub.  And once I -- if I
get that established without falling, I --
when I sit myself down, it's the weight -- the
weight is -- it's too far downward for me to
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lower myself.  But then if I get up against
the tub and slide myself down the side, then I
can get it done.

Q. Okay.  Is this a tub that has a door on it?

A. Yes.

Q. Do you use the door?

A. No.

Q. Why not?

A. If I use that door, the hinges, you know,
will start -- it will mess the door up where I
can't -- where it won't hold water, because
you've got to close them to seal it.  And once
you seal it, then you can lock it.

Q. So if you were to open that door, is it
necessary for you to actually grab onto the
door to get yourself into the tub?

A. No, no.

Q. What would be the problem?  Or, if you
could, just kind of describe to the Court a
little more about the difficulty in getting
through that door.  I think I know what you
are talking about, but describe that just a
little bit more.

A. You know, the way I do it, I put my hands
on one side of the tub and put my thumb on the
door.  That's where I can put the weight on my
hand and have my finger holding the door open.
And then once I'm up and in there and down,
then I can -- then that's when I can shut the
door.

THE COURT:  Mr. Knauls, just so I'm clear.  I
am trying to imagine this in my mind.  You are
physically putting your body through the
opening where the door is, correct?

THE WITNESS:  That's correct.

THE COURT:  You were telling us that you are
unable to put weight -- your full body weight
on the door itself because it will bend the
hinges on the door?
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THE WITNESS:  Right.  Can't do that.

THE COURT:  I think I understand.  Go ahead.

THE WITNESS:  Let me -- once I'm up there and
I have done all that, I still have to drag my
legs through the door, through the opening.
And it's -- once I'm inside and sit down, then
I can pull my legs in and then shut the door
and lock it.”

At the hearing, in this matter, the claimant provided both a

physical and verbal demonstration of the process that he must go

through in order to transfer himself from his wheelchair to the

walk-in bathtub.  Although the physical portion of that

demonstration does not transfer well into the written record, the

verbal portion of that demonstration does shed light on the

claimant’s difficulties.  It follows:

“THE COURT:  And transfer your body into a
seat?

THE WITNESS:  Well, yeah, after I -- can I
make a demonstration?

THE COURT:  I don't mind that.  I don't know
that it's going to transfer very well onto –

THE WITNESS:  It will give you a visual of
exactly what I go through.

THE COURT:  Sure.  Go ahead.  Let me note
something for the record.  At this time, Mr.
Knauls is going to show the Commission a
demonstration of how he transfers his body
from one position to another.  Mr. Knauls, do
you need a chair right up there?

THE WITNESS:  No.  I am going to do it right
up here, because that's about the same size of
the tub to me.  I'm not going to pull up.  But
this right here, you don't have any -- you
have to have muscle to pull up, plus to lean
up to get your body up.  And, actually, this
is about 4 -- I'm 4 foot 8 in my wheelchair.
And once I pull up – it's hard to do, because
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I don't have the muscle to really pull up, so
I really have to kind of get myself on the
edge of the chair.  And once I pull up, my
body -- I'm over this right here and my body
is in the doorway (indicating).  Now, if
anybody can envision this bathtub as being
right here and there's another side of the
bathtub over there (indicating).  Now, I got
myself –

MR. BYARS:  Michael, I'm sorry to interrupt,
but just to maybe help the record.  You are
indicating with your arms just about shoulder
level or maybe even above as where you are
having to grab onto?

THE WITNESS:  Right.

MR. BYARS:  The leverage with it being so
high, is that what makes it difficult?

THE WITNESS:  That's correct.

MR. BYARS:  If it was lower, for example, it
may be easier?

THE WITNESS:  Right.  Now, once I am up here
and I've -- in order to sit myself down in the
tub like -- it's closed in and it's like this
(indicating).  In order to get myself down
like this, I have to jump my arm over to the
other side to get down in the tub.  Now,
that's, what, a half a second without -- it's
free flow there.  I mean, you don't have any
-- you are not touching anything and you are
trying to get your other arm over to the other
side in order to get down into the tub.

THE COURT:  So you are describing a point in
time in your transfer into the bathtub that
you are essentially jumping from a seated
position?

THE WITNESS:  Exactly.

THE COURT:  Okay.

THE WITNESS:  Mind you that there's only one
point of -- for me to hold onto when I'm
putting my hand to the other side.”
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The respondents submitted into evidence a photograph found at

Respondents’ Exhibit No. 1 which is a picture of the claimant

reaching across the walk-in tub in question.  On recross

examination the claimant and the respondents’ attorney had the

following exchange:

“Q. The door to the tub does open?

A. Right.

Q. And there's a grab iron on the other side
of the tub, correct?

A. It's on the wall on the other side.

Q. Right.

A. Right.

Q. And the tub is against that same wall?

A. Right.

Q. Okay.  And you can reach that grab iron
while sitting in your wheelchair?

A. No, can't touch it.

Q. Let me show you a picture.  Is that you
touching the grab iron from your wheelchair
(indicating)?

A. I am coming through –

Q. Is your bottom in the wheelchair?

A. I am coming through the bathtub to grab
that.

Q. I understand.  Is your bottom in the
wheelchair?

A. No -- oh, yes.

Q. Is your hand on the grab iron?

A. Yes.
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MS. KNAULS:  Your Honor, may I?

THE COURT:  No, ma'am.

Q. (BY MR. BAKER)  So you can reach the grab
iron while still sitting in the chair, can't
you?

A. I can touch it, yes.”

On redirect examination, the claimant gave the following

testimony regarding the photograph of him leaning into the walk-in

tub and touching the other side:

“Q. Okay.  Michael, I am looking at this
photograph, Respondents' 1.  It looks like in
front of your -- is that your right shoulder –

A. Uh-huh.

Q. -- the white right there, is that the top
of the tub?

A. Yes.

Q. Okay.  And your arm appears to be below the
top of the tub, so is the door open at that
point?

A. Yeah, the door is open.  I got my hands on
the other side.  That's the door right there
(indicating).

Q. Okay.  Is the door on the inside of the
tub?

A. Yes.

Q. Okay.  And when -- well, you had testified
earlier that if you were to make the transfer,
you are needing to do it in a way to avoid
putting weight on that door, is that right?

A. Right.

Q. And so you see the position that you are in
at that point?

A. Uh-huh.
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Q. After this point of entry, what is it that
-- how do you then -- what is the next
movement that you would make to get in?

A. There's not a move in that position.  We
don't make transfers like that.

Q. Okay.

A. But my body is leaned inside the tub to
make it to the other side and there's no
transfer.

Q. Were you just asked to do that at that
time?

A. Yes.  That's just to show where the opening
is.  And I'm turned sideways.  My side is
turned toward inside the door.  I'm leaning
inside the tub like that (indicating).
There's no transfer like that.

          Q. Okay.

A. I mean, if I had to get in that tub, I'd
have to make a complete turn-around toward the
tub.  My feet and face is toward the tub.  I
can get up like that and go across.  But like
that, the way it is, there's no transfer
there.”

In order for the claimant to prove that he is entitled to

additional bathroom modification in the form of the replacement of

a walk-in bathtub with a roll-in shower, he must prove that this

requested modification is reasonable and necessary.  After having

the opportunity to see, observe, and hear the claimant  give

testimony in this matter, I find that the testimony given by the

claimant is credible testimony regarding the difficulties he is

currently experiencing with the walk-in tub.  The respondents’

attorney points out that there are difficulties with a roll-in

shower just like the claimant alleges that there are difficulties

with a walk-in tub.  The respondents’ attorney points out the
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possibility that, when transferring from his wheelchair to another

seat inside a roll-in shower, the possibility exists for the

claimant’s wheelchair to be pushed too far away from him where he

would then be unable to retrieve it by himself.  I agree with the

respondents that difficulties do exist with a roll-in shower and

difficulties also exist with a walk-in bathtub.  However, given the

claimant’s inability to use his legs due to a compensable spinal

cord injury, it is certain that many difficulties exist regardless

of the type of modified or handicapped accessible equipment that is

provided.

The claimant testified that he has fallen using the walk-in

tub and that it has been several months since he used it due to the

difficulty in getting in and out of the walk-in tub.  The claimant

also testified that he has had some issues with his upper body due

to its overuse in that he must use his upper body to overcome many

of the challenges he faces due to his inability to use his legs.

It is certain that, as the claimant ages, his body will begin to

deteriorate as all human bodies do.  It seems that the roll-in

shower has fewer problems and would accommodate the claimant for a

much longer period of time than the walk-in tub.  Given that the

claimant has had experience with both a walk-in tub and a roll-in

shower and that I have found his testimony to be credible in this

matter, I find that the modification from a walk-in tub to a roll-

in shower does meet the reasonable and necessary threshold.

From a review of the record as a whole, to include medical

reports, documents, and other matters properly before the
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Commission, and having had an opportunity to hear the testimony of

the witness and to observe his demeanor, the following findings of

fact and conclusions of law are made in accordance with A.C.A. §11-

9-704:

FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The stipulations agreed to by the parties at the pre-

hearing conference conducted on April 10, 2013, and contained in an

amended pre-hearing order filed June 20, 2013, are hereby accepted

as fact.

2. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

that he is entitled to an additional bathroom modification in the

form of the removal of a walk-in bathtub and its replacement with

a roll-in shower.

ORDER

The respondents shall bear the cost of the removal of the

claimant’s walk-in bathtub and the cost of the installation of a

roll-in shower in its place.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

_________________________
     ERIC PAUL WELLS
 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE


